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The first item on the agendawas the approvalof the minutes of the April 16, 2013
meeting.Upon a motion made by Mr. Mateo and secondedby Mr. Mattone, the following
resolutionwasunanimouslyadopted:

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE APRIL 16, 2013 MEETING

BE IT RESOLVED, that the minutes of the meeting of the Members of the Hugh L. Carey
Battery Park City Authority held on April 16, 2013 are hereby approved.

The next item on the agenda was the Chairman's Report. Mr. Mehiel updated the

Members on the progress of discussions with the Mayor and City Comptroller regarding the

approval of the Capital Plan. He remarked that staff has met with and has been responding to

questions from both the City's Office of Management and Budget and the Comptroller's Office.

He noted there has been positive feedback and support from the Comptroller's Office. Mr.

Serpico then added we need the City's approval before going to market, which is planned for
August or September of this year.

Next, Mr. Mehiel discussed the West Thames Street Bridge Project. He mentioned that
at the last meeting this was downsized to a design project for slightly over $2 million, which the

Board approved with certain caveats. "We are not yet fully synchronized with EDC but,

hopefully, he continued, we will be able to initiate this project, and continue the dialogue with
the other agencies that need to be part of it."

Ms. Fenton next reported on the storm which took place in Battery Park City on May 11,

2013. Ms. Fenton began by describing the storm as a "wall of wind [that] hit the trees" that

seemed to happen pretty fast. She reported significant tree damage on the two entrances at
Merchant's Riverhouse Restaurant, where most of the damage occurred. Mr. Fleisher was able to

get a crew together and they started taking the trees apart. In the meantime, the fire department
was there to make sure that the trees did not fall into any lines or anything that would make them

dangerous other than people having to climb over them. Mr. Fleisher mobilized his horticulture

people and they were there until about 9:00p.m. Saturday night and then all day Sunday, she

noted. Mr. Mateo asked if there was any way of salvaging these trees. Ms. Fenton replied no,
but that we were able to repurpose them and we were able to make mulch out of them. Mr.

Boutris mentioned that we are exploring whether the initial damage of the trees goes back to the

Super Storm Sandy.

The next item on the agenda was the Governance Committee report. Mr. Mattone began

by stating there were only three items on the agenda: 1) the recommendation of the proposed
Governance documents, 2) the recommendation of a corporate secretary in an official capacity;

and 3) a policy regarding the use of prequalified consultants.
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On motion a motion madeby Mr. Mateoand secondedby Mr. Mattone,Items1 and 2
passedunanimously.Item3 did not requireavoteof theMembers.

The next item on the agendawas the MWBE report, presentedby Mr. Boutris in Mr.
Peterson'sabsence.Mr. Boutrisbeganby statingMr. Petersonandthedepartmenthereat BPCA
is thestatewideleaderin MWBE, notjust for therecentquarter,but beyondthat annually. Mr.
Petersonwasinvited by theEmpire StateDevelopmentCorporationto leada statewidewebinar
for the Governor'sagenciesand to relate to them the processeshe has beenutilizing very
successfully. Mr. Boutrisnotedthat Mr. Petersonhasbeeninvitedto severalstatewideforums
onbehalfof our agencyandonbehalfof the Governor,andin the nearfuturehe is goingto the
National Hispanic BusinessGroup to develop a green workshop focused exclusively on
MWBEs, which is anotherareahehasdemonstratedleadershipstatewide. Mr. Marco thanked
theBoardandall of the Membersfor their supportin allowing Mr. Petersonto dohisjob andhe
thankedthePresidentandeveryoneon theBoardfor encouragingMr. Petersonandallowinghim
"to goout thereanddo whathedoes". Mr. Mattonealsocommentedthat Mr. Petersonhasdone
agreatjob.

Thenext item on the agenda, presented by Mr. Serpico, was an authorization to enter into
contracts with CB Richard Ellis as Real Estate Consultant and with Public Financial

Management, Inc. as Financial Advisor.

Mr. Serpico stated that the Authority has commitments of projects beyond what is left of

the proceeds from the 2009 bond issue and we need money. Mr. Serpico continued by

explaining that there is some savings to be had and we can lower the rate with the lowest

historical fixed rate market municipal debt in our lifetime. He further stated that we have

variable rate debt outstanding and it's about $614 million collectively under the 2003B and C

series. At any rate we're paying out about 2.6 percent collectively in debt service on all that debt.

It is very good, Mr. Serpico stated, under the terms and conditions of when we issued that debt,
however subject to market rate, interest rate increases. So we've got to be careful here, we've got

to evaluate it now, we don't want to be caught short if the interest-rate market starts to rise on us.

The real estate consultant is an integral part of the Financing team, he explained. They
project a 30-year revenue stream on which we issue our debt. It is an independent report done by

a credible and reliable real estate consultant that the rating agencies can rely on, the bond holders

can rely on, we can rely on in terms of getting a credible revenue projection.

Mr. Serpico went on to state that CBRE is the incumbent. They were on the December

2009 financing, and they did not increase their price from 2009.

Mr. Serpico then continued by explaining how the financial advisor is a very important

position to the Financing team. It advises the CFO, the Board, and this Authority on all

financing matters, scheduling matters and most importantly pricing matters. He also noted they
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arenot paidon anypercentageor anythingrelatedto the deal;they arepaid ona flat-ratebase
contract,meaningtheydon'thaveanyincentiveto bebiased.

Mr. Serpicoexplainedthat PFM is highly regardedand that PFM works with all the
underwriters, they do weekly bond deals, they are a professional group with good
recommendationsandthey submitteda goodpriceboth in thecontextof whatwe havedonein
thepastandwhatwearerecommendingPFM.

Upon a motion made by Mr. Mateo and secondedby Mr. Mattone, the following
resolutionswereunanimouslyadopted:

AUTHORIZATION TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH CB RICHARD ELLIS
FOR REAL ESTATE ADVISORY SERVICES

BE IT RESOLVED, that in accordance with the materials presented at this meeting, the

President of the Authority or his designee(s) be, and each of them hereby is, authorized and
empowered to enter into a contract ("the Contract") with CB Richard Ellis in the amount of

$475,000, with a contingent upset limit cap of $100,000 if the financing is delayed and/or the

scope of the assignment increases, for real estate consulting advisory services in connection with

the issuance of debt securities by the Authority; and be it further

RESOLVED, that the President of the Authority or his designee(s) be, and each of them hereby
is, authorized and empowered to execute and deliver the Contract on behalf of the Authority,

subject to such changes as the officer or officers executing the Contract shall, with the advice of

counsel, approve as necessary and appropriate and in the best interest of the Authority, such
approval to be conclusively evidenced by the execution and delivery of the Contract; and be it
further

RESOLVED, that the President of the Authority or his designee(s) be, and each of them hereby

is, authorized and empowered to execute all such other and further documents and to take all

such other and further actions as may be necessary, desirable or appropriate, in connection with
the transactions contemplated in the foregoing resolutions, and any such execution of documents

and any other and further actions heretofore taken are hereby ratified and any actions hereafter

taken are confirmed and approved.

AUTHORIZATION TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH PUBLIC FINANCIAL
MANAGEMENT TO SERVE AS FINANCIAL ADVISOR TO THE AUTHORITY

BE IT RESOLVED, that in accordance with the materials presented to this meeting, the

President of the Authority or his designee(s) be, and each of them hereby is, authorized and

empowered to enter into a contract ("the Contract") with Public Financial Management (PFM) in
the amount of $210,000 for financial advisory services in connection with the issuance of debt

securities by the Authority; and be it further

RESOLVED, that the President of the Authority or his designee(s) be, and each of them hereby

is, authorized and empowered to execute and deliver the Contract on behalf of the Authority,
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subjectto suchchangesasthe officer or officersexecutingthe Contractshall,with theadviceof
counsel,approveas necessaryand appropriateand in the best interestof the Authority, such
approvalto be conclusivelyevidencedby the executionanddelivery of the Contract;andbe it
further

RESOLVED,that thePresidentof the Authority or his designee(s)be,andeachof themhereby
is, authorizedandempoweredto executeall suchotherand further documentsandto take all
suchotherandfurtheractionsasmaybenecessary,desirableor appropriate,in connectionwith
thetransactionscontemplatedin theforegoingresolutions,andanysuchexecutionof documents
and anyotherandfurther actionsheretoforetakenareherebyratified and anyactionshereafter
takenareconfirmedandapproved.

Thenext itemon theagenda,presentedby Ms.Singh,wastheauthorizationto amendthe
LargeScaleCommercialDevelopmentPlan for the World FinancialCenter(the"LSCDP") and
to issuea Determinationof Non-Significance(the "NegativeDeclaration")relating to the Fifth
Amendment of the LSCDP.

Ms. Singh began by explaining that the LSCDP sets forth the regulations that relate to

commercial development in the World Financial Center. It controls the land use regulations and
limits the total retail space in the World Financial Center and includes use and square footage

restrictions, broken down into Groups A and B.

Ms. Singh further explained that Group A under the LSCDP allows for clothing or
variety stores in 10,000 square feet or less per establishment, but that is not currently permitted

in Group B. Additionally, the LSCDP is silent as to physical culture or health establishments

and whether they are allowed on the premises. Ms. Singh mentioned we have been requested to

modify Group B to also include clothing or variety stores that are 10,000 square feet or less per

establishment. In addition we have been asked to permit the introduction of a physical cultural
or health establishment on the premises.

She noted that management does not believe that this proposed Fifth Amendment to the

LSCDP is a major modification of the plan, however consistent with our prior practice and

communication with the City Planning Commission, the City agrees with our assessments that
this is a minor modification.

Upon a motion made by Mr. Mattone and seconded by Ms. Gallo, the following
resolutions were unanimously adopted:

AUTHORIZATION TO ISSUE A NEGATIVE DECLARATION RELATING TO THE
AMENDMENT OF THE LARGE SCALE COMMERCIAL DEVELOPMENT PLAN

FOR THE WORLD FINANCIAL CENTER (the "WFC"), dated as of June 10, 1980 (as
amended_ the "LSCDP").
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WHEREAS,the WFC is the commercialcenterof Battery Park City and is governedby the
LSCDP,whichcontrolsuse,bulk andotherlanduserequirements;and

WHEREAS,anamendmentto theLSCDP(the"LSCDP Amendment"),specificallypermittinga
"physicalcultureor healthestablishment"andallowing for clothingandvarietystoresof 10,000
squarefeetor lessin Subsection2.5of theLSCDParerequired;and

WHEREAS, theAuthority's managementhasdeterminedthat the LSCDPAmendmentis not a
"major modification"to theLSCDP;and

WHEREAS, the LSCDP Amendment requires certain approvals by the Members, and such

approvals are actions subject to the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act

("SEQRA") and the City Environmental Quality Review ("CEQR"); and

WHEREAS, the Authority declared its intent to the New York City Planning Commission (the "

City Planning Commission") (the only other involved agency) to serve as lead agency for
purposes of conducting the environmental review of the LSCDP Amendment required under
SEQRA and CEQR; and

WHEREAS, having received no objection from the City Planning Commission, the Authority
has prepared a Short Environmental Assessment Form (the "EAF") to examine the potential

environmental impacts of the LSCDP Amendment; and

WHEREAS, the EAF examines the LSCDP Amendment's potential to result in significant

adverse impacts in the following areas: land use, zoning and public policy; community facilities;

open space; historic resources; urban design and visual resources; natural resources; hazardous

materials; water and sewer infrastructure; solid waste and sanitation services; energy;
transportation; air quality; greenhouse gas emissions; noise; public health; neighborhood

character; and construction impacts; and

WHEREAS, as stated in the EAF, no significant adverse impacts would occur as a result of

amending the LSCDP to (a) permit a "physical or culture health establishment" and (b) allow for

clothing and variety stores of 10,000 square feet or less in Subsection 2.5 of the LSCDP.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Notice of Determination of No Significance

for the LSCDP Amendment is hereby approved.

AUTHORIZATION TO ENTER INTO AN AMENDMENT TO THE LARGE SCALE
COMMERCIAL DEVELOPMENT PLAN FOR THE WORLD FINANCIAL CENTER

(THE "WFC"), DATED AS OF JUNE 10, 1980 (AS AMENDED, THE "LSCDP").

WHEREAS, the commercial center of Battery Park City, of which the WFC is the principal

component, is governed by the LSCDP, which controls use, bulk and other land use

requirements; and
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WHEREAS,anamendmentto the LSCDP,specificallypermittinga "physical or culture health
establishment" and allowing for clothing and variety stores of 10,000 square feet or less in

Subsection 2.5 of the LSCDP are required; and

WHEREAS, the Authority's management has determined that permitting a "physical or culture

health establishment" and allowing for clothing and variety stores of 10,000 square feet or less in
Subsection 2.5 of the LSCDP are not "major modifications" to the LSCDP.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the President and Chief Operating Officer (the

"President") of the Authority, or his designee(s) be, and each of them hereby is, authorized and

empowered to execute and deliver the amendment to the LSCDP in the form presented to this
meeting, subject to such changes as the officer or officers executing such amendment shall, with

the advice of counsel, approve as necessary and appropriate and in the best interest of the

Authority, such approval to be conclusively evidenced by the execution and delivery of such
documents; and be it further

RESOLVED, that the President of the Authority, or his designee(s) be, and each of them hereby

is, authorized and empowered to execute all such other and further documents, and take all such

other and further actions as may be necessary, desirable or appropriate, in connection with the

transaction contemplated in the foregoing resolutions, and any such execution of documents and
any other further actions heretofore taken are hereby ratified and any actions hereafter taken are

confirmed and approved.

The next item on the agenda, also presented by Ms. Singh, was an authorization to amend

the 2007 Contract with Wilson, Elser, Moskowitz, Edelman & Dicker, LLP (WEMED).

WEMED has served as our tort defense litigation counsel since July of 2007, she explained, and
the contract was initially a three-year contract that has since been amended for both money and

time and is currently set to expire in June of 2015. Under the prior retainer agreement they

represented the Authority on two major types of cases: personal injury (we have about ten cases

a year) and the 9-11 litigation.

The bulk of the costs under this contract have been due to the 9-11 litigation and, as of
April 1, 2013, we have entered into a new contract with WEMED to serve as our personal injury

counsel, splitting the two matters. The existing contract will still be related to 9-11 matters and

all of our personal injury matters will be under the new contract. Staff is seeking to increase the

retainer under the 2007 agreement by $600,000. The 9-11 litigation has gone through many
phases and is now currently in discovery, which is one of the most expensive phases of any

litigation. We just want to make sure that we have the adequate resources and money available

to go through a discovery and to be fully represented under the 2007 retainer. The $600,000

increase will cover legal fees relating to the 9-I 1 litigation through December 2013. The current
contract value is $1.32 million and adding the $600,000 will bring it to $1.92 million. Again, the

contract is set to expire in June 2015, so Staff is requesting that the Members authorize solely a
dollar increase in the amount of this contract.
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Upon a motion madeby Mr. Branchini and secondedby Mr. Mattone, the following
resolutionwasunanimouslyadopted:

AUTHORIZATION OF AMENDMENT TO 2007 CONTRACT WITH WILSON, ELSER,
MOSKOWITZ, EDELEMAN & DICKER, LLP

BE IT RESOLVED, that in accordance with the materials submitted at this meeting, the
President/Chief Operating Officer (the "President") of the Authority or his designee(s) be, and

each of them hereby is, authorized and empowered to execute an amendment (the

"Amendment") to the 2007 contract with Wilson, Elser, Moskowitz, Edelman & Dicker, LLP,
for legal services, increasing the amount payable theretmder by an amount not to exceed
$600,000; and be it further

RESOLVED, that the President of the Authority or his designee(s) be, and each of them hereby

is, authorized and empowered to execute and deliver the Amendment on behalf of the Authority,

subject to such changes as the officer or officers executing the Amendment shall, with the advice

of counsel, approve as necessary and appropriate and in the best interest of the Authority, such
approval to be conclusively evidenced by the execution and delivery of the Amendment; and be
it further

RESOLVED, that the President of the Authority or his designee(s) be, and each of them hereby
is, authorized and empowered to execute all such other and further documents, and to take all

such other and further actions as may be necessary, desirable or appropriate, in connection with

the transactions contemplated in the foregoing resolutions, and any such execution of documents

and any other and further actions heretofore taken are hereby ratified and any actions hereafter
taken are confirmed and approved.

The next item on the agenda was the approval and adoption of the Govemance

Documents which were discussed during the Governance Committee Meeting. The requested
action was a recommendation from the Governance Committee to the Members to approve and

adopt the Governance documents. Ms. Taylor reminded Mr. Mehiel that the appointment of the

secretary, the corporate secretary and the assistant corporate secretaries was also being

recommended for approval. There were no further questions.

Upon a motion made by Mr. Mateo and seconded by Mr. Mattone, the following

resolution was unanimously adopted:

APPROVAL AND ADOPTION OF THE BYLAWS OF THE BATTERY PARK CITY

AUTHORITY (THE "AUTHORITY"), BYLAWS OF THE BATTERY PARK CITY
PARKS CONSERVANCY CORPORATION (THE "CONSERVANCY"), BOARD
MEMBER RESPONSIBILITIES, AUDIT & FINANCE COMMITTEE CHARTER,
GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE CHARTER AND INVESTMENT COMMITTEE
CHARTER.
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BE IT RESOLVED, that the Bylaws of the Authority, Bylaws of the Conservancy, Board
Member Responsibilities, Audit & Finance Committee Charter, Govemance Committee Charter

and Investment Committee Charter (collectively, the "Governance Documents") in the form

presented to the Board be, and hereby are, approved and adopted; and be it further

RESOLVED, that any and all actions taken by any officer of the Authority in connection with
the preparation of such Governance Documents is hereby ratified, confirmed and approved.

Upon a motion made by Ms. Gallo and seconded by Mr. Mattone, the following
resolution was unanimously adopted:

APPOINTMENT OF CORPORATE SECRETARY AND ASSISTANT CORPORATE

SECRETARIES OF THE BATTERY PARK CITY AUTHORITY (THE "AUTHORITY")

BE IT RESOLVED, that pursuant to Article II Section 2 of the Authority's By-laws, the
following officers are hereby appointed to the offices indicated next to their names to serve until

their successors shall be duly elected, unless any of them resigns, is removed from office or is

otherwise disqualified from serving as an officer of the Authority, and that each shall take her

respective office immediately upon such appointment:

Corporate Secretary .................................... Phyllis Taylor
Assistant Corporate Secretaries ....................... Nancy Harvey and Seema Singh;

and be it further

RESOLVED THAT Phyllis Taylor, Nancy Harvey and Seema Singh shall and they are hereby

authorized to do all the acts, deeds and things which are necessary, desirable, appropriate and

attendant to performing the duties for the aforesaid appointments; and be it further resolved that
any actions taken as may be necessary, desirable or appropriate, in connection with the duties

contemplated in the foregoing resolutions, and any further actions taken prior to the date hereof
are hereby ratified, confirmed and approved.

This resolution shall take effect immediately and shall be filed in the Authority's official

corporate records.

The next item on the agenda was the authorization to fund improvements relating to the
Tower A western frontage area as part of the Route 9A Project, presented by Ms. Dawson. She

explained State Department of Transportation ("State DOT") has been in the planning stages for

a realignment and a reconstruction of 9A since the 9-11 attacks. Starting in 2006-2007 State

DOT began having discussions with the Authority and Brookfield Properties regarding
improvements and the realignment.

Both the Authority and Brookfield Properties, she continued, believed at the time that in

addition to the standard frontage improvements that additional security measures were warranted
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in this particulararea. So we lookedat the improvementsfor 9A in threedifferentphasesand
the conclusionbetweenthe Authority and Brookfield, shenoted,was that the institution of a
seriesof securitywalls with staticandretractablebollardswould beappropriate.Thefirst phase
is slatedfor constructionthis springandsummer.

Ms. Dawsonexplainedthat BrookfieldandtheAuthorityhaveagreedto allocatethecosts
betweenthem since both parties stand to benefit by thesesecurity enhancementswith the
Authority assuming the costs for the security wall and associated improvements and Brookfield

Properties assuming the costs for the static and retractable bollards. She stated that the Authority
is proposing at this point to pay to State DOT the sum of $1,036,016 as its share of the allocation

of these enhanced security improvements related to Phase I of the 9A frontage project.

Ms. Dawson pointed out that Phases II and III will be occurring in the next couple of

years and that we do not have the actual design and budget for those phases of the project. It is
anticipated that if we choose to go ahead with those as well, that the allocation and costs would

be very similar to what we are looking at with Phase I.

Upon a motion made by Mr. Mattone and seconded by Ms. Gallo, the following
resolution was unanimously adopted:

AUTHORIZATION TO FUND IMPROVEMENTS RELATING TO THE TOWER A

WESTERN FRONTAGE AREA AS PART OF THE ROUTE 9A PROJECT_ SUBJECT
TO THE APPROVAL OF THE NEW YORK CITY MAYOR AND THE
COMPTROLLER

BE IT RESOLVED, that the President/Chief Operating Officer (the "President") of the Authority

or his designee(s) be, each of them hereby is, authorized and empowered to fund Improvements

in the amount of $1,036,016, as defined in the attached Memorandum, relating to the Tower

western frontage area as part of the Route 9A Project, subject to the Mayor and City

Comptroller's approval of the Authority's Capital Plan; and be it further

RESOLVED, that the President of the Authority or his designee(s), and each of them hereby is,

authorized and empowered to fund the Improvements on behalf of the Authority, subject to such

changes as the officer or officers authorizing the fund improvements shall, with the advice of

counsel, approve as necessary and appropriate and in the best interest of the Authority, such

approval to be conclusive evidence by the execution and delivery of the contract; and be it
further

RESOLVED, that the President of the Authority or his designee(s) be, and each of them hereby

is, authorized and empowered to execute all such other and further documents, and to take all
such other and further actions as may be necessary, desirable or appropriate, in connection with

the transactions contemplated in the foregoing resolutions, and any such execution of documents

and any other and further actions heretofore taken are hereby ratified and any actions hereafter

taken are confirmed and approved.
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Ms. Dawsonpresentedthe next item on the agenda which was the authorization to

reimburse the Port Authority of New York & New Jersey for the costs of integrating the South

(Liberty Street) Pedestrian Bridge into the World Trade Center Vehicle Security Center. She

explained that during the 9-11 attacks the eastern portion of the Liberty Street Pedestrian Bridge
was destroyed and there was an insurance claim that was filed with $4,405,000 allocated to the

rebuilding of the bridge.

The Authority undertook responsibility for the building of this bridge, she reported, but it
has been delayed several times. The current plan is for the bridge to be connected to the World

Trade Center Vehicle Security Center. Late last year the Authority was notified by the Port

Authority that they had incurred certain costs for steel footings, columns and connections to the

Vehicle Security Center for the bridge and that we now owe them $2.9 million. She explained

there is no written agreement between the Authority and the Port Authority regarding the
payment of the costs of these footings. However, the Port Authority has now asked BPCA to

reimburse them for these costs since they are directly related to the construction and completion

of the pedestrian bridge. She further explained we are proposing to reimburse Port Authority for
the $2.9 million that they have already expended and we will deduct from that our verified costs

of storage and materials handling associated with the delay. We are currently estimating at this

point that those costs would be $159,137. There were no questions or comments.

Upon a motion made by Ms. Gallo and seconded by Mr. Mattone, the following
resolution was unanimously adopted:

AUTHORIZATION TO REIMBURSE THE PORT AUTHORITY OF NEW YORK &

NEW JERSEY FOR COSTS OF INTEGRATING THE SOUTH (LIBERTY STREET)
PEDESTRIAN BRIDGE INTO THE WORLD TRADE CENTER VEHICLE SECURITY
CENTER

BE IT RESOLVED, that the President/Chief Operating Officer (the "President") of the Authority

or his designee(s) be, each of them hereby is, authorized and empowered to reimburse the Port

Authority of New York & New Jersey, in full payment of its request for payment, in the amount
of $2.9 million for costs associated with the eastem landing of the Bridge Extension, less the

Authority's final confirmed cost of material handling and storage fees (currently estimated to be

$159,137.37) incurred as a result of the delay in the construction of the Bridge Extension

beginning in March 2010; and be it further

RESOLVED, that the President of the Authority or his designee(s), and each of them hereby is,

authorized and empowered to facilitate the reimbursement on behalf of the Authority, subject to

such changes as the officer or officers authorizing the reimbursement shall, with the advice of
counsel, approve as necessary and appropriate and in the best interest of the Authority, such

approval to be conclusive evidence by the execution and delivery of the contract; and be it
fu_hei
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RESOLVED,thatthe Presidentof theAuthority or his designee(s)be,andeachof themhereby
is, authorizedand empoweredto executeall suchotherand further documents,andto takeall
suchotherandfurtheractionsasmaybenecessary,desirableor appropriate,in connectionwith
thetransactionscontemplatedin theforegoingresolutions,andanysuchexecutionof documents
and anyotherand furtheractionsheretoforetakenareherebyratified and anyactionshereafter
takenareconfirmedandapproved.

The next item on the agenda,also presentedby Ms. Dawson,was the ratification,
confirmationand authorizationof actionstakenby the Authority's EmergencyContractsSub-
Committee and authorization to increase the level of authorized expenditures from
$10,648,555.26million to $11,034,247.91million.

Ms. Dawsonreportedwe are closing in on completionof Pier A and the Community
Center. It is expectedthat the remainderof theseitemswill be completedas of May 31stand
they will be at a stageof substantialcompletionand Asphalt Greenwill have accessto the
remainderof the building as of that time. RegardingPier A, she statedthe interior of the
building will besubstantiallycompletedby theendof themonth,the paintingon the exterioris
gettingheldupby therain,butwithin by thefirst weekof Juneor sotheexteriorpaintingwill be
doneandthetenantwill bein thebuilding in June.Theremainderof thestorm-relatedwork, she
reported,is underwayor nearto beingunderway.The SouthCoverepair is underway;we have
sent out an RFP for certain electrical work and certain other electricalwork is going to be
comingduringthesummer.

Ms. Dawsonthen requestedthat the Boardratify the actionstakenwithin the lastmonth
by the Emergency Subcommitteeto increase the level of authorized expendituresto
$11,034,247.91.

Upona motion madeby Mr. Mateoandsecondedby Ms. Gallo, the following resolution
wasunanimouslyadopted:

RATIFICATION, CONFIRMATION AND AUTHORIZATION OF ACTIONS TAKEN
BY THE BATTERY PARK CITY AUTHORITY EMERGENCY CONTRACTS SUB-

COMMITTEE, AS SET FORTH ON THE ATTACHED SCHEDULE A

WHEREAS, the Members approved a delegation of authority to the Emergency Contracts Sub-

Committee on January 29, 2013 to approve Emergency Contracts, as such term is defined in the

January 29, 2013 resolution (copy attached), up to an aggregate amount not-to-exceed $6

million, which amount was last increased to a not-to-exceed amount of $16 million by resolution

dated April 16, 2013, payable from corporate insurance reserves and advances on insurance

proceeds; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the delegations, the Emergency Contracts Sub-Committee has approved
Emergency Contracts in the total amount of $11,034,247.91 through May 15, 2013, as set forth
in Exhibit A.
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NOW THEREFOREBE IT RESOLVED,that in accordance with the materials presented at this
meeting, the actions of the Emergency Contract Sub-Committee, as set forth in the attached

"Schedule A," are hereby ratified, confirmed and authorized; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the President of the Authority or his designee(s) be, and

each of them hereby is, authorized and empowered to execute all such other and further

documents, and then take all such other and further actions as may be necessary, desirable or
appropriate, in connection with the transactions contemplated in the foregoing resolutions, and

any such execution of documents and any other further actions heretofore taken are hereby

ratified and any actions hereafter taken are confirmed and approved.

Ms. Dawson presented the next item on the agenda which was an authorization to amend

the contract with Ove Arup & Partners, P.C. She explained that the Board approved a design

contract last year with Ove Arup and their subcontractor, Rogers Marvel Architects in the
amount of $394,264 for the design of the Plaza. The scope of that contract included whatever

work was necessary in order to get the approvals by both the Department of City Planning and

the Public Design Commission. Because those processes can be protracted, she explained, it is

difficult to know in advance exactly how many times you are going to have to revise something

or how long it is going to take.

There were a series of reasonable assumptions that were made at the time between Ove

Arup and endorsed by the staff as being reasonable. However, Ms. Dawson explained, as the

approval process has actually unfolded, the Public Design Commission process in particular,
took much longer than had been originally anticipated, and there was a lot of delay and

distraction that caused things to stretch out farther.

There were also a number of changes and modifications that had to be made. In addition

to that there were certain efforts that were required of Arup that had not been originally

anticipated such as: an updated survey that required the revision of the site plan, certain

programmatic needs that had to be evaluated and incorporated into the plan. To cover all of
those additional costs and to take it through the completion of the project, Staff is requesting

authorization from the Board to increase the Ove Arup contract to a total of $469,200.

Upon a motion made by Ms. Gallo and seconded by Mr. Mattone, the following

resolution was unanimously adopted:

AUTHORIZATION TO AMEND THE CONTRACT WITH OVE ARUP & PARTNERS
FOR PIER A PLAZA DESIGN SERVICES TO INCREASE THE CONTRACT VALUE

BE IT RESOLVED, that in accordance with the materials presented to this meeting, the

President/Chief Operating Officer (the "President") of the Authority or his designee(s) be, and

each of them hereby is, authorized to amend the Authority's contract with Ove Arup & Partners

for Pier A plaza design services to increase the contract amount by $469,200; and be it further
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RESOLVED,that the Presidentof the Authority or his designee(s) be, and each of them hereby

is, authorized and empowered to execute and deliver the amendment on behalf of the Authority,
subject to such changes as the officer or officers executing the amendment shall, with the advice

of counsel, approve as necessary and appropriate and in the best interests of the Authority, such

approval to be conclusively evidenced by the execution and delivery the amendment; and be it
further

RESOLVED, that the President of the Authority or his designee(s) be, and each of them hereby
is, authorized and empowered to execute all such other and further documents, and then take all

such other and further actions as may be necessary, desirable or appropriate, in connection with

the transactions contemplated in the foregoing resolution, and any such execution of documents

and any other further actions heretofore taken are hereby ratified and any actions hereafter taken
are confirmed and approved.

The final item on the agenda, presented by Mr. Serpico, was an informational item on the

Quarterly Budget Summary for BPCA and BPCPC. Mr. Serpico noted that operationally our

budget is on target and spending is at a level below the budgeted amounts approved by the
Board. He pointed out three extraordinary items: OPEB post-retirement medical benefits, the

settlement negotiation with AG, and the Parks Conservancy management of Peter Stuyvesant

High School. With those items, he reported, everything else is under budget and operating

smoothly. Revenues are coming in and there are no major uncollected amounts.

Mr. Serpico reported that he did not think there were any serious spending concerns in

any areas and that the revenues were right on target.

There being no further business, upon a motion by Mr. Mattone and seconded by Ms.

Gallo, the Members unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting. The meeting thereupon

adjourned at 12:17 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Phylhs Taylor J

Corporate Secretary
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